
 
GENERAL FACULTIES COUNCIL 

MOTION AND FINAL DOCUMENT SUMMARY 

 
 

The following Motions and Document were considered by General Faculties Council at its October 1, 2012 
meeting: 
 
 
 
Agenda Title: New Members of GFC 
 
APPROVED MOTION I: TO APPOINT/REAPPOINT  
 
The following undergraduate student members to serve on GFC for terms beginning immediately and 
ending April 30, 2013: 
 

Bo Lun Zhang Faculty of Arts 
Dave Jones Faculty of Arts 
Bashir Mohamed    Faculty of Arts 
Carlo Martin Augustana Faculty 
Jason Hong Faculty of Education 
Nicholas Adamski Faculty of Engineering 
Sangram Hansra Faculty of Law 
Adam Mildenberger Faculty of Medicine and Dentistry 
Cory Hodgson Faculty of Science 
James Hwang Faculty of Science 
Matt Lee Faculty of Science 
Jimmy Kang Faculty of Science 
Brenden Kunimoto Faculty of Science 
Dawson Zeng Faculty of Science 

 
The following graduate student members to serve on GFC for terms beginning immediately and ending 
April 30, 2013: 

 
Waleem Alausa (GS) Economics 
Alina Shchepetkina (GS) Earth and Atmospheric Sciences 

 
The following academic staff members to represent sessional staff, for terms beginning immediately and 
ending June 30, 2013: 
  

Joanne Auger Faculty of Physical Education and Recreation 
Kelly MacFarlane Faculty of Arts 

 
The following academic staff member to represent administrative professional and faculty service officers, 
for a term beginning immediately and ending June 30, 2013: 
  

Ruby Swanson Devonian Botanic Gardens 
 

The following academic staff members to represent administrative professional and faculty service officers, 
for a term beginning immediately and ending June 30, 2015: 
  

Richard Uwiera Agricultural, Life and Environmental Sciences 
 
The following academic staff members to represent library staff, for terms beginning immediately and 
ending as noted: 
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Sandra Shores                                    University Libraries (June 30, 2013) 
Lindsay Johnston University Libraries (June 30, 2014) 
Katherine Koch University Libraries (June 30, 2015) 

 
The following non-academic staff representative nominated by the Non-Academic Staff Association 
(NASA) for a term beginning immediately and ending June 30, 2014: 
 

Russell Eccles NASA 
 
The following academic staff member nominated by GFC to the Board of Governors and appointed to GFC 
for a term that is concurrent with his term on the Board (July 16, 2012 to July 15, 2015): 
 

Miodrag (Mike) Belosevic Departments of Biological Sciences and Public Health 
Sciences 

 
The following academic staff member nominated by the Association of Academic Staff - University of 
Alberta (AASUA) to the Board of Governors and appointed to GFC for a term that is concurrent with his 
term on the Board (September 3, 2012 to September 2, 2015): 
 

Wayne Renke Faculty of Law 
 

 
 
APPROVED MOTION II: TO RECEIVE  
 
The following statutory faculty members who have been elected or re-elected by their Faculty to serve on 
GFC for terms beginning immediately and ending June 30, 2015: 
  

Gerald Haeubl Alberta School of Business 
Ray Patterson Alberta School of Business 
Sean Robertson Alberta School of Business 

 

 
 
 
Agenda Title: Proposal to Establish a Department of Women’s and Gender Studies (Faculty of Arts) (and 
Concurrent Termination of the Faculty’s Women’s Studies Program) 
 
APPROVED MOTION: THAT General Faculties Council recommend to the Board of Governors the proposal 
from the Faculty of Arts for the formal establishment of the Department of Women’s and Gender Studies, as 
submitted by the Dean of the Faculty of Arts and as set forth in Attachment 1, and the concurrent termination of 
the Faculty of Arts’ Women Studies Program, all to take effect January 1, 2013. 
 
Final Recommended Item: 6 
 
 
 



 

FINAL Item No. 6 

GENERAL FACULTIES COUNCIL 
For the Meeting of October 1, 2012 

 
 OUTLINE OF ISSUE 

 
Agenda Title: Proposal to Establish a Department of Women’s and Gender Studies (Faculty of Arts) 
(and Concurrent Termination of the Faculty’s Women’s Studies Program) 
 
Motion: THAT General Faculties Council recommend to the Board of Governors the proposal from the 
Faculty of Arts for the formal establishment of the Department of Women’s and Gender Studies, as submitted 
by the Dean of the Faculty of Arts and as set forth in Attachment 1, and the concurrent termination of the 
Faculty of Arts’ Women Studies Program, all to take effect January 1, 2013.    
 
Item   
Action Requested Approval Recommendation  Discussion/Advice Information 
Proposed by Lesley Cormack, Dean, Faculty of Arts 
Presenters Lesley Cormack, Faculty of Arts; Lise Gotell, Chair, Women’s Studies 

Program; Joanne McKinnon, Assistant Chair (Administration), Women’s 
Studies Program 

Subject Proposed Establishment of the Department of Women’s and Gender 
Studies in the Faculty of Arts (with Concurrent Termination of the 
Faculty’s Women’s Studies Program) 

 
Details 
Responsibility Provost and Vice-President (Academic) 
The Purpose of the Proposal is 
(please be specific) 

To transform the existing Women’s Studies Program into a Department 
of Women’s and Gender Studies. The Program currently operates much 
like a Department, with a Chair who sits on the Faculty Evaluation 
Committee (FEC), pre-tenured and tenured faculty, and the responsibility 
for managing its own budget and teaching plan. The proposal is also a 
response to the recommendation of the 2008 Academic Unit Review that 
the Program become a Department.   

The Impact of the Proposal is The establishment of a Department of Women’s and Gender Studies is a 
resource-neutral move that both formalizes the status quo and allows the 
unit to respond to scholarly developments in the academic field. It will 
also create effective governance structures without requiring additional 
costs.      

Replaces/Revises (eg, policies, 
resolutions) 

The Women’s Studies Program will be terminated in favour of the formal 
establishment, in the Faculty of Arts, of the Department of Women’s and 
Gender Studies. 

Timeline/Implementation Date January 1, 2013. 
Estimated Cost The change is cost neutral. 
Sources of Funding N/A 
Notes N/A 

 
Alignment/Compliance 
Alignment with Guiding 
Documents 

Dare to Discover, Dare to Deliver, University of Alberta Comprehensive 
Institutional Plan (CIP), and the 2008 Academic Unit Review of the 
Women’s Studies Program 

Compliance with Legislation, 
Policy and/or Procedure 
Relevant to the Proposal 
(please quote legislation and 
include identifying section 
numbers) 

1.   Post-Secondary Learning Act (PSLA): The PSLA gives GFC 
responsibility, subject to the authority of the Board of Governors, over 
academic affairs (Section 26(1)).  Section 26(1)(o) provides that GFC 
may make recommendations to the Board of Governors on a number of 
matters including the budget and academic planning; Section 26(1)(l) 
provides that GFC may make recommendations to the Board of 
Governors on the establishment of Faculties, Schools, Departments, 
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 Chairs, and programs of study in the University in any subject that GFC 

thinks fits.  GFC has thus established an Academic Planning Committee 
(GFC APC), as set out in Section 3 of the GFC Policy Manual. GFC 
delegates its power to recommend to the Board on the budget to the 
GFC APC. 
 
2.  GFC Academic Planning Committee (APC) Terms of Reference/3. 
Mandate of the Committee: 
 
“APC is responsible for making recommendations to GFC and/or to the 
Board of Governors concerning policy matters and action matters with 
respect to the following: […] 
 
2. Units  
 

a. Subject to Article 32 of the Faculty Agreement, to recommend to 
GFC on the establishment and termination of Faculties, Departments, 
Schools and divisions, and on mergers involving Faculties, 
Departments or Schools. (Divisions are defined as academic units 
with authority over student programs. They may be budgetary units 
and may or may not be part of an existing Department.)” 

 
3.  Board Learning and Discovery Committee (BLDC) Terms of 
Reference:  
 

“3. MANDATE OF THE COMMITTEE  
 
Except as provided in paragraph 4 hereof and in the Board’s General 
Committee Terms of Reference, the Committee shall, in accordance 
with the Committee’s responsibilities with powers granted under the 
Post-Secondary Learning Act, monitor, evaluate, advise and make 
decisions on behalf of the Board with respect to matters concerning 
the teaching and research affairs of the University, including proposals 
coming from the administration and from General Faculties Council 
(the “GFC”), and shall consider future educational expectations and 
challenges to be faced by the University. The Committee shall also 
include any other matter delegated to the Committee by the Board.  
 
Without limiting the generality of the foregoing the Committee shall: 
[…] 
l. review proposals and recommendations of GFC concerning the 
establishment, continuation and re-organization of faculties, schools, 
departments and make recommendations to the Board in respect 
thereof[.] […] 
 
4. LIMITATIONS ON DELEGATION BY THE BOARD  
 
This general delegation of authority by the Board to the Committee 
shall be limited as set out in this paragraph. Notwithstanding the 
general delegation of authority to the Committee as set out in 
paragraph 3, the Board shall make all decisions with respect to:  
 
a. the establishment, continuation, reorganization or abolition of 
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 faculties, schools and departments;  

b. program approvals involving the creation or abolition of a degree 
program (but not specializations of an existing degree).” 

 
Routing (Include meeting dates) 
Consultative Route 
(parties who have seen the 
proposal and in what capacity) 

Faculty of Arts Chairs Council (February 15, 2012) – for information; 
Faculty of Arts Council (April 11, 2012) – for information; 
Vice-Provost (Academic), Office of the Provost; 
Strategic Initiatives Group (May 15, 2012) – for discussion 

Approval Route (Governance) 
(including meeting dates) 

Women’s Studies Executive Committee (December 13, 2010) – for 
recommendation; 
Women’s Studies Council (November 10, 2011) – for recommendation; 
Faculty of Arts Executive (February 9, 2012) – for recommendation; 
GFC Academic Planning Committee (May 23, 2012) – for 
recommendation; 
General Faculties Council (October 1, 2012) – for recommendation; 
Board Learning and Discovery Committee (November 19, 2012) – for 
recommendation; 
Board of Governors (December 14, 2012) – for final approval. 

Final Approver Board of Governors 
 
Attachments (each to be numbered 1 - <>): 

1.  Attachment 1 (pages 1 – 77):  Faculty of Arts’ Proposal for the Establishment of a Department of 
Women’s and Gender Studies (with Concurrent Termination of the Existing Women’s Studies Program) 

 
Prepared by: Joanne McKinnon, Assistant Chair (Administration), Women’s Studies Program, Faculty of Arts, 
joanne.mckinnon@ualberta.ca  

 
 

mailto:joanne.mckinnon@ualberta.ca
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Proposal to Establish a Department of Women’s and Gender Studies 

1          May 16, 2012 
 

Executive Summary 
 
The purpose of this proposal is to establish a Department of Women’s and Gender 
Studies at the University of Alberta. The Women’s Studies Program is a university-wide 
interdisciplinary program located in the Faculty of Arts with a staff complement of 5.25 
FTE and areas of research strength that span the humanities, social sciences and fine 
arts.  The establishment of a Department of Women’s and Gender Studies is a 
resource-neutral move that both formalizes the status quo and also allows the unit 
to respond to scholarly developments in the academic field.   
 
The Women’s Studies Program currently operates much like a Department in the Faculty 
of Arts, with a Chair who sits on the Faculty Evaluation Committee, tenured and tenure-
track faculty who hold appointments in the unit, and responsibility for managing its own 
budget and teaching plan.  The move to departmental status responds to the 2008 
Academic Unit Review1 of the Women’s Studies Program: “Given the maturity, 
momentum, stability and achievements of the Women’s Studies Program at the 
University of Alberta, we recommend that Women’s Studies become a department and 
engage in its own self-governance.” 
 
The creation of a Department of Women’s and Gender Studies fulfills two closely related 
goals.  The creation of a Department will:  
 

1. allow the University of Alberta to respond to an expansion and shift in this 
interdisciplinary field that has caused most of our comparators to establish 
departments, schools or institutes of Women’s and Gender Studies;  

2. create effective governance structures without requiring additional costs.  
 
The move to departmental status is part of a set of initiatives that are currently being 
undertaken to ensure that the University of Alberta is a destination university for 
undergraduate and M.A. students in this field. These include: 
 

• the transformation of the existing Women’s Studies Program into a department; 
• the renaming of the unit “Women’s and Gender Studies”;  
• and the creation of an M.A. Program in Women’s and Gender Studies, a unique 

program that includes a mandatory Community Service-Learning component and 
that will be the first graduate program in the field in the Prairie Provinces (see 
Appendix F, “Proposal for an M.A. in Women’s and Gender Studies”). The 
proposal for an M.A. Program is a separate and complementary initiative that is 
following a different governance route.2 
   

What is at issue in this proposal is the creation of a Department of Women’s and Gender 
Studies. 
 
An innovative teaching unit with a strong emphasis on undergraduate research, 
community service-learning and creative projects, Women’s Studies has been an area of 

                                                
1 The Women’s Studies Program was evaluated by the same methods as Departments in the last unit 
review exercise. 
2 Please note that the Proposal for an M.A. in Women’s and Gender Studies is included as an 
appendix for information only.  Approval of the Proposal to Establish a Department of Women’s and 
Gender Studies would not constitute an endorsement of the M.A. proposal. 
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Proposal to Establish a Department of Women’s and Gender Studies 

2          May 16, 2012 
 

enrollment growth in the Faculty of Arts: undergraduate enrollments have increased 47% 
in the past five years.  Departmental status would enhance the profile of an already 
strong research and teaching unit and allow for the recruitment and retention of excellent 
staff and students drawn by the Department’s comprehensive focus on gender, sexuality 
and feminist research.  In short, this proposal advances many of the objectives of Dare 
to Deliver.  
 
 
 
Background: History and Development of the Women’s Studies Program 
 
The groundwork for establishing a Women’s Studies Program at the University of Alberta 
was laid through the hard work of a generation of faculty members (female and male) 
and senior university administrators committed to gender equality.  In 1984, in response 
to growing interest in the academic study of women and women’s issues, then Vice-
President (Academic) Peter Meekison struck an Advisory Committee on Women’s 
Studies. The committee’s report (1986) recommended that the University simultaneously 
establish an Interfaculty Council on Women’s Studies, an undergraduate degree 
program in Women’s Studies, and an Institute of Feminist Studies. General Faculties 
Council approved a formal proposal for an undergraduate Women’s Studies Program 
during the 1986-87 academic year.  
 
The interdisciplinary degree program that was created through these recommendations 
shared many characteristics of the first Women’s Studies programs established 
elsewhere in Canada and the United States in the 1970s and 1980s.  The Program that 
was formally launched in 1987-88 was largely composed of cross-listed courses; it had 
no academic appointments and depended upon the good will of faculty members in 
other units for such basic tasks as Program administration and teaching; and it was 
guided by the pedagogical goal placing women’s experiences at the centre of 
knowledge.  In short, this was a “program” committed to the academic project of making 
women’s experiences visible. 
 
In the years since its founding, the Program has undergone significant growth and 
institutionalization:   

● Its first full-time appointment was made in 1988.  Currently, there are four fully-
appointed and two jointly-appointed members of the Program and more than 600 
students take our courses annually.   

● While initially, Women’s Studies Faculty Evaluation Committee cases were the 
responsibility of the Associate Dean, in 1998 the Chair of Women’s Studies 
gained membership on the Arts FEC and took on formal responsibility for 
supervision and evaluation of faculty members appointed to the Program.   

● The Chair of Women’s Studies is in charge of the Program’s budget and 
responsible for managing its teaching plan.   

● While historically, Women’s Studies Chairs have been seconded from outside the 
unit, the Program appointed its first internal Chair in 2011. 

● The Program’s formal governing body remains the Women’s Studies Executive 
Committee, a committee with representation from gender, sexuality and feminist 
researchers in the Faculty of Arts and from the University-wide Women’s Studies 
community.  Yet most decision-making has now been delegated to the Women’s 
Studies Council – a body that includes faculty members appointed to the 
Program, as well as an undergraduate student representative.  
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● Until now, Program’s administrative needs have been met by one full-time NASA 
staff member – the Women’s Studies Administrator—and also through an 
administrative collaboration with the Department of Anthropology.3 The Faculty of 
Arts is presently undergoing an administrative reorganization that will standardize 
administrative support and ensure equity across larger and smaller units. 
Through this reorganization, the Faculty of Arts has sought to rationalize 
administrative support to more efficiently support our core teaching and research 
missions.  The new administrative model is now being put into place, with 
Women’s Studies, Linguistics, Philosophy and East Asian Studies sharing a pod 
of seven support staff (see below, “Administrative and Governance Structure”).  

● The Chair of the Women’s Studies Program is a member of the Faculty of Arts 
Chairs’ Council and the University’s Chairs’ Council.  

In most respects, the Women’s Studies Program already operates like a 
department in all but name.  
 
True to its initial mission as a “university-wide program” housed in the Faculty of Arts, 
Women’s Studies operates as a nucleus for feminist research:   

• The University of Alberta – and the Faculty of Arts in particular – is an 
internationally recognized centre of excellence for feminist work in all areas of 
Women’s and Gender Studies.  

• The 2008 external review of the Women’s Studies Program remarked on the 
“depth and sophistication of feminist scholarship at the University of Alberta.”   

• Women’s Studies functions as the hub of a large and active interdisciplinary 
network of scholars from across the University, including more than 110 who are 
formally associated with the Program as Research Affiliates (a full list is available 
on our website at http://www.womensstudies.ualberta.ca/).   

• Women’s Studies faculty members have been engaged in collaborations with 
researchers in the Faculties of Law, Native Studies, Nursing and Education. 

 
On top of growth and institutionalization, the Women’s Studies Program’s intellectual 
focus has shifted significantly since its early years, reflecting the changing focus of 
scholarship in the field.  No longer confined to the exclusive goal of making women’s 
experiences visible, this interdisciplinary field has expanded to include an analysis of 
gender and sexuality, locally and globally.  Shifts in the pedagogical and research 
emphases of the unit reflect the discipline’s contemporary focus on gender and 
sexual diversity, masculinities and sexuality studies.  
 
Our curriculum includes courses that reflect the field’s original focus on women (for 
example, W ST 101 “Representations of Girls and Women”), and also those that 
examine masculinity (for example, W ST 460 “Masculinities”), gender relations in a 
global context (for example, W ST 310 “Gender, Development and Beyond”) and 
sexuality (for example, W ST 370 “Feminism and Sexuality”). Our curriculum is updated 
and reviewed regularly and our courses incorporate an emphasis on discovery-based 
learning through offering students concrete research experiences (for example, in WST 
302 “Feminist Research and Methodologies”), community service-learning (for example, 
in WST 431 “Feminism and Sexual Assault”) and creative projects (for example, in WST 
101 “Representations of Girls and Women”).   

                                                
3 The Assistant Chair of Women’s Studies was the Assistant Chair of Anthropology, 1995-2012. 
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• Our innovative teaching in the area of Women’s and Gender Studies has 
been recognized through recent teaching awards: Professor Lise Gotell, 
Students’ Union Award for Leadership in Undergraduate Teaching Excellence, 
2009; Professor Lise Gotell, Faculty of Arts and Rutherford Awards for 
Excellence in Undergraduate Teaching, 2011; Professor Michelle Meagher, 
Faculty of Arts Award for Undergraduate Teaching (Early Achievement), 2012.   

• Because of excellent teaching, as well as the incorporation of new curricular 
emphases on gender and sexuality studies, Women’s Studies has seen strong 
enrollment growth in the last decade.  From 2001-2002 to 2007-2008, our 
registrations grew from 323 to 415, an increase of 28%.  Our registrations for the 
2011-2012 year are 612, an increase of 47% from 2007-2008. 

 
The research expertise in the Program is broad and engaged with the study of women 
and gender. The interdisciplinary expertise of core faculty crosses the three major areas 
represented in the Faculty of Arts: social sciences, humanities, and fine arts:   

• Professor Lise Gotell (full-time) works in the area of Canadian and comparative 
feminist legal and political studies, with expertise in the legal regulation of 
sexuality and sexual violence.  

• Professor Philomina Okeke-Ihejirika (full-time) works in the areas of development 
studies, immigration studies, and gender representation in tertiary education, 
particularly in West Africa.  

• Professor Felice Lifshitz (0.51, 0.49 at Campus Saint Jean) works in the areas of 
women’s history, women and religion, and the history of feminist thought.  

• Associate Professor Susanne Luhmann (full-time) works in the areas of trauma 
and cultural memory studies (drawing especially from film and literature), as well 
as feminist and queer theory.  

• Assistant Professor Michelle Meagher (full-time) works in the area of feminist 
visual culture and feminist cultural studies, with particular expertise in genres of 
self-portraiture.  

• Assistant Professor Chloë Taylor (0.75, 0.25 in Philosophy) works in the areas of 
feminist philosophy, philosophy of sexuality, 20th-century French philosophy 
(especially Foucault), feminist critical animal studies, and the philosophy of food. 

 
 
Rationale and Purpose for the Creation of a Department of Women’s and 
Gender Studies 
 
Respond to the recommendations of the 2008 Academic Review of the Women’s 
Studies Program: As noted in the unit review final report, “The University of Alberta 
Women’s Studies Program has already established a strong academic reputation by 
means of its small, rigourous undergraduate program and its outstanding researchers.” 
The reviewers lauded the teaching and research excellence of the Women’s Studies 
Program but concluded that, “at present the unit has an organizational structure that no 
longer fits its expanded size.”  The reviewers recommended that the Program become a 
department. 
 
Enhance the status and visibility of the unit in relation to comparator institutions:  
A review of Canadian Women’s and Gender Studies reveals that the University of 
Alberta is out of step with comparator institutions, both in designating the unit as a 
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program, rather than a department, institute, centre or school, and also in retaining a 
name -- Women’s Studies -- that is tied to an earlier understanding of the field.   

● There are currently 45 programs, schools, institutes and departments across the 
country.  Though 26 remain programs, 19 have become department, centres, 
schools or institutes. 

● Larger units, comparable in size and reputation to the University of Alberta’s 
Women’s Studies Program, have all transitioned to become departments, 
centres, schools or institutes: University of British Columbia’s Centre for 
Women’s and Gender Studies -- 9 jointly-appointed faculty; University of 
Toronto’s Women and Gender Studies Institute – 6 fully-appointed and 9 jointly 
appointed faculty; Queen’s University Department of Gender Studies – 5 fully-
appointed and 2 jointly-appointed faculty; University of Western Ontario’s 
Department of Women’s Studies and Feminist Research – 3 fully-appointed and 
7 jointly appointed faculty. 

● Programs are typically small, often with no fully appointed faculty members: 
Brock University’s Women’s Studies Program – 3 jointly-appointed faculty; 
University of Waterloo Women’s Studies Program – 7 jointly-appointed faculty; 
University of Wilfred Laurier Women and Gender Studies Program – 3 jointly-
appointed and 2 fully-appointed. 

● Only 20 units currently define their scholarly area as “Women’s Studies.”  A 
plurality of units have changed their names to “Women’s and Gender Studies,” 
with some others designating as “Gender Studies, Gender Equality and Social 
Justice,” “Women’s Studies and Feminist Research” and “Gender, Sexuality and 
Women’s Studies.” 

● The main scholarly association for the field, the Canadian Women’s Studies 
Association, is also in the process of changing its name.  The CWSA Board of 
Directors is currently considering a name change and will propose a process for 
changing the name of the CWSA at the 2012 Annual Meeting. 

 
Attract and retain outstanding students and faculty:  The designation of the unit as a 
“Women’s Studies Program” misrepresents the scholarly focus and status of the unit, 
potentially operating as a barrier to the recruitment of top students and faculty whose 
interests lie in the areas of gender and sexuality studies:   

• Many current faculty members and members of the “Women’s Studies 
Community at Large”4 have strongly argued for the transition to Women’s and 
Gender Studies, as a move that better captures and profiles the thrust of the 
feminist, gender and sexuality research and teaching carried out at the University 
of Alberta.   

• At present, students of all genders are attracted by the unit’s excellent courses in 
such important and popular areas of the field as masculinities studies and 
sexuality studies.  Yet some of these students see the designation of the unit as 
a “Women’s Studies Program” as a barrier to declaring majors or minors.  The re-
designation of the unit as the Department of Women’s and Gender Studies will 
be tremendously important in attracting future majors and minors.   

• In addition, this re-designation will assist in recruiting the best M.A. applicants 
who will be drawn by the comprehensive focus of the new Department, by the 
research strengths of core faculty and by an innovative proposed graduate 
program that includes a mandatory Community Service-Learning component 

                                                
4 Our Women’s Studies Community at Large list includes 167 members. 
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(see Appendix F -- Proposal for an M.A. Program in Women’s and Gender 
Studies). 

 
Remove administrative barriers and create effective governance structures:  The 
current governance structure of the unit is out of step with its expanded size and 
scholarly development. Its main governing body, the Women’s Studies Executive 
Committee, was created at a time when the unit had only one appointment. Reflecting 
the interdisciplinary status of the field and the earlier active involvement of faculty 
members from other units in the teaching and administration of the unit, the Women’s 
Studies Executive Committee includes two representatives from the Women’s Studies 
“Community at Large at the University of Alberta,” as well as two representatives of 
faculty teaching cross-listed courses.  What this means in practice is that those without 
full-appointments to the unit have a substantial say in most aspects of strategic planning 
and decision-making, including curriculum planning, development of new initiatives, 
approval of positions and involvement in Chair selection.  While committee members 
from outside the unit understand that faculty members with appointments in Women’s 
Studies are better equipped to make decisions about its direction, gaining approval of 
the Women’s Studies Executive Committee has nevertheless become a barrier to 
effective decision-making.  The establishment of a Department of Women’s and Gender 
Studies would allow the unit to rationalize its governance.  With departmental status, the 
main decision-making body would become the new Department Council, a body 
composed of continuing academic staff holding appointments in the unit, one 
undergraduate student representative (with the addition of one graduate student 
representative once the M.A. Program is approved) and one representative from the 
Women’s and Gender Studies Research Affiliate list.  At its December 13, 2010 meeting, 
the Women’s Studies Executive voted in support of its own disbandment (see Appendix 
A -- Memo Re. Women’s Studies Executive Committee’s Support for the Establishment 
of a Department of Women’s and Gender Studies). 
 
Consolidate the growth and development of Women’s Studies and Gender Studies 
at the University of Alberta without additional costs: The creation of a Department of 
Women’s and Gender Studies involves no new resources and will largely formalize the 
administrative/governance status quo. In most respects, the Women’s Studies Program 
operates like a department:   

• Unlike other interdisciplinary programs in the Faculty of Arts, the Women’s 
Studies Program has faculty members who are appointed to the unit and who 
have received undergraduate and graduate training in this field.   

• Unlike the Directors of other interdisciplinary programs, the Chair of Women’s 
Studies is appointed through UAPPOL’s Chair Selection Procedures, sits on the 
Arts Faculty Evaluation Committee, is responsible for the supervision and 
evaluation of faculty members, as well as for the management of the unit’s 
budget and teaching plan.   

• The Chair of the Women’s Studies Program is also a member of the Faculty’s 
Chairs’ Council and the University’s Chairs’ Council.   

• The unit’s space needs were addressed through the 2008 move to Assiniboia 
Hall and its administrative needs have been met by the Women’s Studies 
Administrator and through a productive collaboration with the Department of 
Anthropology (Assistant Chair Joanne McKinnon was also Assistant Chair of 
Anthropology).  While the Faculty of Arts administrative reorganization has 
impacted the delivery of administrative support to the unit, the result is an 
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enhancement of resources through sharing with other smaller departments 
located on the west side of campus (East Asian Studies, Philosophy and 
Linguistics).   Departmental status will have no impact on this configuration 
of administrative support – the administrative needs of the Department of 
Women’s and Gender Studies are the same as the existing Women’s 
Studies Program.  The creation of a Department of Women’s and Gender 
Studies would also have no implications for library resources (though a Library 
Impact Statement has been completed and submitted as a part of the Proposal 
for an M.A. in Women’s and Gender Studies).   

 
In short, this is a resource-neutral move that formalizes the status quo, while 
enhancing the status and visibility of Women’s Studies and Gender Studies at 
University of Alberta and allowing for adjustments to the unit’s governance 
structures to enable rational strategic-planning. 
 
 
Consultations 
 
The initial impetus to create a Department of Women’s and Gender Studies arose out of 
the recommendations of the 2008 Academic Unit Review.  In the follow-up meeting, 
attended by Provost Carl Amrhein, former Vice Provost Dru Marshall, former Dean of 
Arts Daniel Woolf and former Vice Dean of Arts Colleen Skidmore, all expressed their 
support for this initiative.  The former Chair of Women’s Studies, Jo-Ann Wallace, was 
charged with the development of the proposal.  The current Chair of Women’s Studies, 
Lise Gotell, took over responsibility for the completion of this task in July 2011 and 
confirmed Dean Lesley Cormack’s support for the creation of a Department of Women’s 
and Gender Studies. 
 
The Women’s Studies Program undertook broad consultations on the appended 
Proposal for an M.A. in Women’s and Gender Studies, of which a clear element is the 
creation of a Department of Women’s and Gender Studies.  Enthusiastic support for the 
proposal was confirmed in letters from community agencies, former students, research 
chairs in feminist studies at the University of Alberta, Department Chairs and Directors 
from the Faculty of Arts, as well as the Deans of Arts, Native Studies and Extension (see 
Appendix F – M.A. Proposal in Women’s and Gender Studies with letters of support).5  
                                                
5 The following letters of support were submitted in support of our M.A. Program in Women’s and Gender 
Studies: Professor Lesley Cormack, Dean of Arts; Professor Katy Campbell, Dean of Extension; Professor 
Nathalie Kermoal, Dean of Native Studies; Holli Bjerland, President, Academic Women’s Association; 
Professor Jennifer Kelly, Chair, Department of Educational Policy Studies, Faculty of Education; Professor 
Lisa Phillips, Chair, Department of Anthropology; Professor Sara Dorow, Director, Community Service-
Learning Program; Professor Susan Hamilton, Chair, Department of English and Film Studies; Professor 
Garrett Epp, Interim Chair, Department of Modern Language and Cultural Studies; Professor Bruce Hunter, 
Chair, Department of Philosophy; Professor Andrew Gow, Director, Religious Studies Program; Professor 
Helen Boritch, Interim Chair, Department of Sociology; Professor Beverly Lemire, Henry Marshall Tory 
Chair, Department of History; Professor Cressida Heyes, Canada Research Chair in Philosophy of Gender 
and Sexuality, Department of Philosophy; Ela Pryzbylo, first interdisciplinary University of Alberta, Women’s 
Studies M.A. (2011) and PhD student in Women’s Studies, York University; Samantha Balzer, B.A. Honors 
Women’s Studies (2011) and M.A. student in Women’s  Studies, McMaster University; Megan Karias, B.A. 
afterdegree in Women’s Studies (2010) and M.A. Women’s Studies and Feminist Research (Western, 
2011); Mikhaila Skekor, B.A. Sociology (2008); Nikki Bernier, B.A. Women’s Studies ad Anthropology 
(2010); Stephanie Carvalho, B.A. Women’s Studies (2010); Pearl Bennett, President, on behalf of Board of 
Caribbean Women’s Network;  Patricia Garrett, Executive Director, Women’s Of Providence; Jan Reimer, 
Provincial Coordinator, Alberta Council of Women’s Shelters; Jennifer Tomaszewski, Chair, Women’s Legal 
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The Women’s Studies Executive Committee, a body representing the Women’s Studies 
Community at Large and faculty members teaching cross-listed courses, voted in 
support of the creation of a Department of Women’s and Gender Studies on December 
13, 2010 (see Appendix A).  In addition, the Women’s Studies Undergraduate 
Association is enthusiastically supportive of this proposal (see Appendix B -- Letter of 
Support from Women’s Studies Undergraduate Association). 
 
The proposal was also considered by governance bodies in the Faculty of Arts.  The 
creation of a Department of Women’s and Gender Studies was unanimously approved 
by the Faculty of Arts Executive Committee (February 9, 2012).  The proposal was also 
on the agenda (for discussion) of the Arts Faculty Council (April 11, 2012) and received 
unequivocal support.  
 
 
Administrative and Governance Structure 
 
This proposal will result in the creation of a Department of Women’s and Gender Studies 
from the existing Women’s Studies Program.  The Department of Women’s and Gender 
Studies will continue to offer the same, though renamed, programs: the B.A. Major in 
Women’s and Gender Studies; the B.A. Minor in Women’s and Gender Studies; the 
Honors B.A. in Women’s and Gender Studies; and the Combined Honors B.A. in 
Women’s and Gender Studies. If our Proposal for an M.A. in Women’s and Gender 
Studies receives approval, the new Department will also offer an M.A. Program, the first 
in the Prairie Provinces. 
 
The Chair of Women’s and Gender Studies6 will serve as the academic leader and chief 
executive officer of the Department and will continue to report to the Dean of Arts.  In 
addition to the Chair, the formation of a Department of Women’s and Gender Studies will 
require the creation of one Associate Chair position.  Currently, the Women’s Studies 
Undergraduate Advisor fulfills most of the functions of an Associate Chair, including 
representing the Program on the Associate Chairs Committee.  Upon creation of the 
Department, the Undergraduate Advisor position will be reconstituted as the Associate 
Chair of Women’s and Gender Studies. 
 
Membership in the Department will include all those faculty members currently appointed 
and jointly-appointed to the unit.  The nature of joint-appointments will be unaffected by 
the creation of a Department of Women’s and Gender Studies. 
 
The Chair of Women’s and Gender Studies will chair the Women’s and Gender Studies 
Departmental Council, a body that will exercise the powers delegated to Departmental 
Councils by Arts Faculty Council. Departmental Council will replace the Women’s 
Studies Executive Committee as the main internal governing body of the unit.  
Departmental Council (as specified by s. 42.3 GFC Policy Manual) will include all 
continuing academic staff who hold appointments in the unit, as well as an 
undergraduate student representative (with a graduate student representative joining 

                                                                                                                                            
Education and Action Fund Board of Directors; Laurie Kehlor, Volunteer Coordinator, Lurana Shelter 
Society. 
6 The current Chair was appointed in 2011 using UAPPOL’s Selection of Department Chair Procedures. 

10



Proposal to Establish a Department of Women’s and Gender Studies 

9          May 16, 2012 
 

once the M.A. Program accepts its fist cohort).  In addition, a representative elected by 
the faculty members holding Women’s Studies Research Affiliate positions will be a full 
member of Departmental Council. 
 
The unit recognizes that the disbandment of the Women’s Studies Executive Committee 
could hold the potential to attenuate the relationship between the new Department and 
the vibrant community of feminist and gender studies researchers in the Faculty of Arts 
and the wider University (until now, called the “Women’s Studies Community at Large”).  
The unit is committed maintaining and indeed, to strengthening this relationship.  The 
Department of Women’s and Gender Studies will continue to foster research linkages 
(for example, the new “Animal Ethics and Food Politics” collaboration between feminist 
researchers at the University of Alberta and Vanderbilt University), nurture the 
Department’s connections with its Research Affiliates (a group of 110 gender studies 
researchers at the University of Alberta), maintain its list of cross-listed courses from 
other disciplines and offer its well-attended Feminist Research Speakers Series.   
  
As a result of the 2012 Arts administrative reorganization, the Women’s Studies 
Program and the Departments of East Asian Studies, Linguistics and Philosophy 
now share a “pod” of administrative support that includes one Academic Manager, 
two Research/Graduate Advisors, two Undergraduate Advisors, one continuing 
Executive Assistant, one contract Executive Assistant and one Administrative Assistant.  
While this has meant the loss of our dedicated Administrative Assistant, administrative 
sharing with other Departments enhances the resources available to the new 
Department even as the Faculty of Arts saves money through efficiencies. Please 
see Appendix C – Women’s (and Gender) Studies Organizational Chart.   
  
 
Evaluation Procedures 
 
As was the case for the Women’s Studies Program during the last unit review initiative, 
the Department of Women’s and Gender Studies will be evaluated on the same regular 
basis, and by the same methods, as other Departments in the Faculty of Arts. Neither 
the existing undergraduate degree programs (B.A. major, B.A. minor, Honors B.A, 
Combined Honors B.A), nor the proposed M.A. in Women’s and Gender Studies require 
accreditation from a professional body. The evaluation team will normally consist of full 
professors of Women’s and Gender Studies from comparable, research-intensive 
Canadian and American universities. Comparator data, feedback from students, 
employers and other interested parties will be integrated into the program’s self-study as 
per normal external review protocols. 
 
 
Timetable 
 
The establishment of a Department of Women’s and Gender Studies can take place as 
soon as this proposal receives formal approval.  Since this move requires no new 
resources, no changes to the internal allocation of resources and only minor 
changes to internal governing procedures (the disbandment of the Women’s 
Studies Executive Committee and the creation of a Departmental Council), there is 
no need to phase in the creation of the Department.  Calendar changes that reflect 
the new name of the unit (e.g. W ST>WGS, B.A. Major/Minor/Honors/ Combined Honors 

11



Proposal to Establish a Department of Women’s and Gender Studies 

10          May 16, 2012 
 

in Women’s and Gender Studies, “Introduction to Women’s and Gender Studies”) will be 
proposed as soon as the Department Proposal receives formal approval.   
 
 
Space/Physical Needs 
 
The creation of the Department of Women’s and Gender Studies will require no 
additional space.  The current space needs of the unit were met through the 2008 move 
to Assiniboia Hall.  
 
 
Library Impact Statement 
 
The establishment of a Department of Women’s and Gender Studies will have no impact 
on Library resources or budgets because the needs of the Department are the same as 
the needs of the existing Program.  A Library Impact Statement is included in the 
companion proposal for an M.A. in Women’s and Gender Studies (see Appendix D -- 
Library Impact Statement for Proposed M.A. in Women’s and Gender Studies). 
 
 
 
Budget 
 
The creation of the Department of Women’s and Gender Studies is cost-neutral.  The 
budget for the new Department will be the same as the current budget for the Women’s 
Studies Program (see Appendix E – Budget). 
 
 
Appendices 
 
Appendix A -- Memo re. Women’s Studies Executive Committee’s Support for and M.A. 

in Women’s and Gender Studies 
Appendix B -- Letter of Support from Women’s Studies Undergraduate Association 
Appendix C -- Women’s Studies Organizational Chart 
Appendix D – Library Impact Statement for Proposed M.A. in Women’s and Gender 

Studies 
Appendix E -- Budget 
Appendix F -- Proposal for an M.A. in Women’s and Gender Studies (for information 

only) 
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1-15 Assiniboia Hall  
University of Alberta 
Edmonton, AB T6G 2E7 
wsua@ualberta.ca 
 
 
 
 
To whom this may concern, 
 
The Women’s Studies Undergraduate Association fully supports the Women’s Studies 
Program’s endeavour to become the Department of Women’s and Gender Studies. As 
students, we think that this change would better serve the needs of the staff and students.  
By becoming a department, students with an interest in Women’s and Gender Studies 
will have the option to continue with their education in the form of a M.A. The change 
will encourage more students to declare majors or minors in the field and allow for the 
continuance of high quality teaching and research.  
 
Sincerely, 
 
Tessa Murphy and Nicole Ritchie 
Co-Presidents 
Women’s Studies Undergraduate Association (WSUA) 
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WOMEN’S STUDIES ORGANIZATIONAL CHART 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

CHAIR & FACULTY MEMBER 
Lise Gotell 

ADMINISTRATIVE/PROFESSIONAL OFFICER
  

EXECUTIVE ASSISTANT 

UNDERGRADUATE ADVISOR 

ADMINISTRATIVE ASSISTANT 
 

FACULTY MEMBER 
Philomena Okeke 

FACULTY MEMBER and 
UNDERGRAD COORDINATOR 

Michelle Meagher  

FACULTY MEMBER 
Chloe Taylor 

(.75 FTE) 

FACULTY MEMBER 
Susanne Luhmann 

 
GRAD ADVISOR/RESEARCH COORDINATOR 

 

FACULTY MEMBER 
Felice Lifshitz 

(.75 FTE) 

UNDERGRADUATE ADVISOR 
 
 

 
GRAD ADVISOR/RESEARCH COORDINATOR 

 

Arts administrative reorganization:  Women’s 
Studies, East Asian Studies, Linguistics, and 
Philosophy now share a support unit complement of 
seven staff members.  

Appendix C
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Appendix E 
   
Proposal:  Department of Women’s and Gender Studies 
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
Operating Costs of Proposed Department: 

 
1. Operating Budget 

There will be no new funds required for the establishment of the Department. Current 
program resources are listed below: 

 
Category                                            Base            Full-Scale Operation 
Academic Staff: 

    FTE                                         5.25           *5.50 
Total salaries                          $567,585  $567,585  
  

      **Temporary Academic Staff:           $51,427        $36,427  
 

  ***Graduate Assistants (TA/RA):                      $30,000 (as of 2013-14) 
      

****Non-Academic Staff:  $50,182 Budget lines to be determined 
FTE     1   6 shared                                       
 

      Staff Benefits:                                  $136,880 $136,880 
  
            Total Salaries and Benefits:  $805,744 $805,744 
 

Base non-salary budget:                 $8,719          $8,719 
 
Total base budget:                           $814,463     $779,281                       

  
*  Professor Fellice Lifshitz, who currently holds .51 Women’s Studies and .49 CSJ appointment, is 
being shifted to a .75 Women’s Studies/.25 Religious Studies appointment fully in the Faculty of 
Arts.  This will occur whether or not the Women’s Studies Program becomes the Department of 
Women’s and Gender Studies. 

 
** Women’s Studies is proposing the establishment of a new Master’s Program in Women’s and 
Gender Studies. If approved, the Department will reallocate $15,000 from the existing Temporary 
Academic Staff budget line to fund graduate assistantships.  
 
*** The Faculty of Arts has also agreed to fund two graduate assistantships once the new MA 
program is established, bring the total funding for this budget line to $30,000.   
  
**** Currently Women’s Studies has one full-time support staff member. In the Arts re-organization, 
the Program will be combined administratively with three other Departments (East Asian Studies, 
Linguistics, and Philosophy). This will result in an overall salary savings for the Faculty, while 
increasing the actual support staff complement available to the units. Consequently Women’s 
Studies’ support will increase from 1 FTE dedicated to the Program to 6 FTE shared among the 
four.      

19



 
2. Sources of potential funding 
  
  
3. Reallocation of funds from within budget of proposer’s unit 
  

Funds to finance this proposal are available in the current budget.  
   
4. Financial impact on University 
  

The establishment of the Department of Women’s and Gender Studies will be on a cost-
neutral basis; however, the creation of a new graduate program in the Department would 
result in increased tuition and fee revenue for the University.   
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